U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development (HUD)

Indian Housing Block Grant (IHBG) Formula Negotiated Rulemaking Committee

November 18, 2015

Negotiated Rulemaking Teleconference 
Randy Akers, Acting Deputy Assistant Secretary for Native American Programs, facilitated the teleconference.  He stressed that this is an informational, informal call.  The purpose of the teleconference is to advice Negotiated Rulemaking Committee members of the status of the preamble and the proposed rule.  They are planning on having a virtual meeting in December 2015 or early January 2016 to approve the preamble.  Mr. Akers asked the participants to hold their questions until the question and answer part of the call.

Roll Call
The teleconference started with a roll call.  Twenty tribal Committee members and two HUD staff were present for the teleconference.

Tribal Committee Members:
Jason Adams, Annette Bryan, Heather Cloud, Gary Cooper, Pete Delgado, Sami Jo Difuntorum, Jason Dollarhide, Earl Evans, Deidre Flood, Karen Foster, Carol Gore, Lafe Haugen, Erin Hillman, Teri Nutter, Sam Okakok, Diana Phair, Jack Sawyers, Marty Shuravloff, Rusty Sossamon, Patterson Joe (alternate for Aneva Yazzie),

 
HUD:

Lourdes Castro Ramírez, Randy Akers

 

Three tribal Committee members were not present on the call: Richard Hill, Leon Jacobs and Sharon Vogel
Welcome
Lourdes Castro Ramírez, Principal Deputy Assistant Secretary for the Office of Public and Indian Housing at HUD, welcomed the group.  She stated that this is an informational call to update Committee members on the status of the IHBG Negotiated Rulemaking process.  She said that HUD is very close to releasing the preamble language and proposed rule, and that they will answer any questions the Committee members may have.  Ms. Ramírez said that she appreciates the opportunity to have this conversation with Committee members.  She welcomed the co-chairs, Annette Bryan and Jason Dollarhide, and offered them the opportunity to speak to the group.
Jason Dollarhide stated that he hopes they get the information they need to move the process along.  Annette Bryan said that she and Mr. Dollarhide talked with Ms. Ramírez and her staff and that, while HUD is a little behind schedule due to staff turnover, they were pleased to hear that HUD has a timeline for moving the process forward and getting back on schedule.  
Status of the Preamble/Rule 
Aaron Santa Anna, Assistant General Counsel, HUD’s Office of Legislation and Regulations, stated that at the August Negotiated Rulemaking session the Committee went through the preamble section by section and approved all sections except for 24 CFR 1000.330, which addresses the data source issue.  Since the Data Study Group and the Committee failed to reach consensus regarding a data source, HUD began to draft regulatory text and a preamble on the data source.  HUD is now able to lay out their proposal for a data source.  They have been writing the preamble to discuss the data source under “Non-Consensus Items,” and they have drafted regulatory text language to implement the proposal. 
Data Source for IHBG

Todd Richardson, Associate Deputy Assistant Secretary for Policy Development in HUD’s Office of Policy Development and Research (PD&R), stated that this morning they sent Committee members a fact sheet on the data source they are proposing for IHBG.  HUD is proposing to incorporate updated data.  Mr. Richardson said that the Data Study Group raised a number of issues regarding the Decennial Census and the American Community Survey (ACS), and in particular regarding the count of American Indians and Alaska Natives (AIAN).  The count of AIAN households in each areas is the starting point for all of the data.  If the counts are inaccurate, then the allocations will be unfair.  
HUD talked with the Census Bureau about how to make technical corrections to the data to make it more accurate for tribal areas.  First, HUD has concerns about undercounts in some tribal areas.  After every Census, the Census Bureau checks to see if the count was correct and reports on the results.  Mr. Richardson stated that there is a statistically significant undercount of 4.88 percent on reservation and trust land.  If the undercount were consistent across all areas it wouldn’t be a concern, but they are concerned because one specific type of area – reservation and trust land – is being undercounted.  Therefore, HUD is proposing that the 2010 Decennial Census total AIAN population count for reservation and trust lands be adjusted upwards by 4.88 percent.  If necessary, HUD will do additional readjustments for the 2020 Decennial Census.  
Second, for some areas there are large differences in AIAN counts between ACS 2010 and Census 2010 data.  The reason this is a problem in 2010 is that the Census Bureau weights the ACS sample at a much larger geography than they weighted the Census 2000 sample data.  They weight the ACS for the whole county, while they weighted the 2000 Census long form data to match smaller geographies.  Since the AIAN count is so important, HUD will make corrections by reweighting all of the Needs variables in the ACS data in a way that makes the ACS weighting methodology for small area geographic areas better align with the methodology used in the 2000 Decennial Census.  This will provide more stability in allocations from year to year by preventing the sampling error problems of the ACS from causing large fluctuations in allocations from year to year.

Next Steps/Timeline

Aaron Santa Anna discussed the next steps in the process and the timeline.  Tomorrow, HUD will distribute the preamble and regulatory text that includes the proposal that Todd Richardson just laid out to the Committee members by email, and also post it on the IHBGrulemaking website.  The goal is to give Committee members the opportunity to comment on the non-consensus items portion of the preamble, which they didn’t review at the Negotiated Rulemaking session in Scottsdale.  HUD will summarize all the comments in a concise but comprehensive manner and add it to the preamble so that the public sees Committee members’ views.  While HUD would like to give a two-week deadline for comments, they will push the deadline to December 7, 2015 because of the Thanksgiving holiday.  The email will give the logistics for how to submit comments, and Mr. Santa Anna will be happy to answer any questions.
In late December 2015 or early January 2016, HUD will hold a virtual meeting.  After they set the date, HUD will notify the Committee members.  HUD will publish the notice including the time, agenda, etc., in the Federal Register 15 days before the date of the meeting.  That meeting will focus on finishing the work they started in Scottsdale: going through the last section of the preamble on non-consensus items that they couldn’t get to in Scottsdale. 
Mr. Santa Anna said that he wants to emphasize that the Committee will see a proposal from HUD, but that nothing is set in stone.  The proposal is simply HUD’s ideas about how to move forward regarding a data source.  Their intention is to honor the intent of Negotiated Rulemaking and to encourage as much participation as possible.  Mr. Santa Anna stated that the Committee will have three more opportunities to impact or direct this rule.  The first is at the end of December 2015 or early January 2016 meeting.  The second opportunity is after the rule is published in the Federal Register, when they can submit comments on the rule.  Comments are a vital part of rulemaking.  The third opportunity is at the “live” meeting when HUD will go through a summary of public comments and determine whether they need to change the final rule.
Questions and Answers

Randy Akers said that, given the limited time they had left, they would start with questions from the Committee members and then turn the floor over to the other teleconference participants.

Rusty Sossamon asked a question about the change in weights, particularly down-weighting.  Todd Richardson responded that, if the Census 2010 population is 100 and the ACS shows that the population is 115, HUD would down-weight the ACS to 100.  They would down-weight because the Census is a 100 percent count but the ACS has sampling error, which may be large for areas with small populations.  The 2010 Decennial Census has the true count assuming there’s no undercount.  The Census Bureau shows an undercount only in reservation and trust lands, not in other areas (ANVSA, OTSA, etc.), so HUD will adjust the undercount for reservation and trust lands.  HUD will use Census 2010 population counts and adjust ACS back to the Census 2010 count.  In addition, the regulations include an aging component.  While HUD will use 2010 Decennial Census data for the AIAN count, they will use ACS for the other six Needs variables because the Census does not include these variables. Therefore, HUD will adjust the household variables in ACS based on the Census count.  Mr. Richardson stated that he will send out via email a pdf copy of the 2010 Decennial Census post-enumeration survey results addressed in the fact sheet. 
Jason Dollarhide stated that they are not making a technical correction.  HUD is really making a substantive correction, and, from his perspective, he is very uncomfortable dealing with this over a teleconference.  He wants more time to look at HUD’s proposal, and he wants to see a data run on the changes to the factors in the formula.  After he sees the data set he wants to have an in-person meeting to discuss and vote on this proposal.  HUD’s response is that they don’t anticipate having a vote on the proposal.  The proposal “reflects HUD’s best effort,” and the proposal “is as it is.”  When they meet next time, the focus will be on those portions of the preamble that the Committee couldn’t finalize in Scottsdale.  They will discuss the non-consensus items and the summary of the comments from Committee members and others.  The proposal is not set in stone, but it represents HUD’s ideas about the best way to move forward because the Data Study Group and the Committee couldn’t reach consensus on the data source.  The proposal is what they intend to publish as the proposed rule in the Federal Register.  Mr. Richardson said they will provide the Committee with a copy of the data run by Wednesday of next week.  They will send the Committee members a data run with and without volatility control.
Sami Jo Difuntorum stated that “these are substantial changes that are being proposed,” and that she just received them this morning and has not had time to digest them.  She said that two weeks is not enough time for the comment period and that she wants at least 30 days to comment.  Karin Foster apologized for joining the teleconference late and echoed Ms. Difuntorum’s request for 30 days because they still don’t have the data run.  She said that since their comments will be summarized and included in the preamble, it is important that they have the time to provide thoughtful comments.  In addition, Committee members need to have the opportunity to discuss this issue with their constituents.
Erin Hillman said that she agrees with the request for a 30-day comment period, especially since they won’t get the data run until Wednesday of next week.  Deidre Flood also agrees that they need additional time to comment.  In addition, she said that she wished that HUD would have shared what they were doing with Committee members or at least with the Data Study Group before today.  Heather Cloud wants HUD to extend the comment period to 30 days after they receive the data run.  She also wants more transparency from HUD.
Annette Bryan asked HUD to clarify the process.  She wanted to know if the Committee will approve the preamble before it is published in the Federal Register.  HUD responded that the Committee will be able to give comments on the preamble and the proposed rule before they are published, and the Committee will be asked to approve the final section of the preamble.  HUD was left with the responsibility of selecting a data source because the Data Study Group and the Committee couldn’t reach consensus, and HUD understands that Committee members and the public will have concerns about it.  HUD wants them to weigh in on the proposal so that when the final rule is published it will be as strong a document as possible.
Carol Gore stated that HUD is not making technical corrections, they are making very significant changes.  She said that none of these proposals came up during the Data Study Group meetings and that they weren’t brought to the Committee.  She is disappointed that HUD waited until now to present this rather than presenting the proposal when they were in session.  She thinks that 30 days is a good time frame because they didn’t have much time to consider the proposal, but no matter what the comment period is they don’t get to weigh in other than through public comment, and they may or may not have an influence on the proposal.  She is “sincerely disappointed in the lack of transparency and the lack of respect for the process.”  Ms. Gore said that the Committee was given only 15 minutes for comments on the teleconference despite the significance of the proposal.  Ms. Gore stated that she agrees with every comment made on this call.  
Closing Remarks

Lourdes Castro Ramírez thanked Committee members for making time to participate in the teleconference.  She said that the call is very important, and that she wanted time to walk them through the status of the Negotiated Rulemaking process and the decision making process relating to the data source selection before HUD sends the Committee the preamble and the proposed rule.  This step wasn’t built into the process or discussed at the Scottsdale meeting.  

Ms. Ramírez said that she understands their concerns, particularly regarding the amount of time proposed for the comment period, and that HUD will consider extending the time for comments within the scope of the drafted timeline.
She stated that HUD respects and honors this process, and if Committee members are concerned that there hasn’t been more communication or transparency they will revisit what they need to do moving forward.  She said that at their last meeting they agreed that HUD would identify a data source.  HUD will work with the Committee co-chairs as they consider the input from today’s call and as they plan for the upcoming virtual meeting that they had hoped to have in 30-45 days.
Ms. Ramírez again thanked everyone for participating in the call and thanked Randy Akers for facilitating the discussion.  She said that Committee members could call or email any of them, and that she looks forward to continuing to work together in this process.

Randy Akers thanked everyone for their participation and said that HUD will follow-up with their concerns and will try to get back with Committee members as they move forward on this matter.
